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by Lenore M. Lucey

This has been an exciting program year to
date, with standing-room-only attendance
for most regular Tuesday evening events
since September, and a full schedule of
committee meetings and tours. The
Chapter’s master calendar is fully booked
through May, so we expect to continue the
pace and-excitement through June. It has
been a particularly busy time for the Chapter
staff due to the programs, the Design Award
Program, administrative changes, and other
activities.

Chapter Changes. In addition to having
one less staff person due to the “lean and
mean” 1989-90 budget, Evelyn Romero left
us in January and Stacy Spies joined the
staff in February as documents sales
manager. What the smaller staff means to
the membership is slower response and
processing times, except for documents.
With fewer hands, everything takes just a bit
longer. Please try to give us as much notice
as possible if you need something from the
Chapter.

ATA Changes. The Institute has revised its
internal board/staff relationships, resulting
in personnel changes and reassignments. We
have been assured that this will mean
improved services, which we are looking
forward to. In the meantime, those of you
who had a change of status in 1989 may no
longer be receiving mail from AIA and/or
Architecture. If this is the case, please
contact the AIA in Washington (202-626-
7300) so that corrective measures can be
taken. A reminder: We, too, experience mail
difficulties when members move and do not
notify NYC/AIA. You must notify all three
levels of AIA when you have an address
change. Notification must be sent to the AIA
in Washington, the NYSAA in Albany,and us
in order to be effective.

Membership Revisions. The Institute has
“reaffirmed” that AIA member eligibility be
limited to those “currently legally entitled
to practice architecture and call
themselves architects.” What this means for
those in New York State is that your
registration must be current in order for
you to retain your AIA designation. Those
who are licensed but have allowed their
registration to lapse will be moved to the
category of associate member.

Chapter Directory. Member firms will
receive forms this spring requesting
information for the Chapter’s first directory
in ten years. The format will be similar to
the Institute’s Profile directory, with each
listing including information about the firm’s
address and telephone number, the size and
scope of the firm’s work, principals’ names,

Marian Page

and so on. A referral section will list firms
alphabetically by specialty areas and a
suppliers’ section will carry advertising.

I expect this year, our 133rd, to be a great
one for the Chapter. Your participation will
be particularly valuable as we set the course
for the last decade of the century.

Obituary

Marian Page, former managing editor of
Oculus, died of brain cancer on February 19
in Ligonier, Pennsylvania, at the home of her
longtime friend William Oliver. She was on
the staff of Interiors in the late 1950s. Her
series “Historic Restorations,” which ran in
Interiors, became the basis for Historic
Houses Restored and Preserved, published
in 1976 by the Whitney Library of Design.
Her articles on furniture design formed the
basis for her last book, Furniture Designed
by Architects, published in 1980 by Whitney.
Her professional memberships included the
National Trust for Historic Preservation, the
Society of Architectural Historians, and the
Victorian Society in America. She is survived
by her brother, John Page of Naples, Florida,
and six nephews and nieces.

As managing editor of Oculus Marian
Page worked with C. Ray Smith for many
years and was the unseen hand behind
numerous articles. She was also the
author of the history of Oculus, which
appeared in the magazine during
1988-89. The Chapter staff and all who
knew her will miss her. We extend our
sympathies to Mr. Oliver and her

Samily—L.M.L.

Lefters

Dear Editor:

In connection with the American Memorial
Library in Berlin, did you know that the
consulting architect for the present
structure was president of our New York
Chapter 1951-52, Francis Keally, FAIA?
Charles K. Hirzel

Dear Editor:

The benefit of interactive presentations in
Oculus elevates and advances the material
presented, thereby increasing the impact of
the presentation to an ever widening circle
of participants. As presented in Oculus, this
can only lead to a stronger, more vocal
profession, which, hopefully, will in turn lead
to the profession being able to show greater
leadership in these matters to the general
public.

Maxine Lepp
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NEWS NOTES

Downward Slope

The jitteriness of the national and local
economy is reverberating in New York’s
architecture community. While layoffs in a
few of the big firms do not compare to the
cuts made in banking and financial services,
there is a strong sense that things will get
worse before they get better.

Ayoung designer laid off at Christmas after
working for only two months at Swanke
Hayden Connell told Oculus: “It was my
understanding that as of Christmas, Swanke
had cut or was planning to cut 20 to 25
percent of its staff.” According to Swanke’s
director of human resources, Susan Appel,
“The staff, which numbered as many as 150
in November, has been reduced by 10
percent at all levels.”

Another firm that made some year-end cuts
was the New York office of SOM, whose
Columbus Circle project is on hold.
Personnel director Jane Moss says that
“about twenty people were fired since
Christmas, but considering our current size
of 400, this is nothing out of the ordinary.”
Others at the firm have strongly suggested
that since last summer, the office haslet go
closer to 150 employees. Large offices like
Kohn Pedersen Fox; Pei, Cobb, Freed;
and Beyer Blinder Belle appear stable and
are even adding staff incrementally. The New
York office of Perkins & Will absorbed
Russo and Sonders, a 70-person outfit, in
February, bringing the merged firm to a total
of 120 employees. This “increases our ability
to do larger projects,” says Shelly Shuman
in personnel.

One clear indication of a time of transition
is that firms such as Hardy Holzman
Pfeiffer Associates report that the number
of résumés they are receiving is up
dramatically. Malcolm Holzman feels that
“more people are looking around for jobs,
anticipating the eventual possibility of
cutbacks.” But, he adds, “I'm rather
optimistic. We just haven't hit the bottom of
the valley yet, but our business is cyclical
and things will inevitably pick up. Our firm
is currently at 70 employees — somewhat
smaller than last year — and our projects,
a majority of which are outside New York,
are noticeably smaller. While things are
slower here, they don’t compare to the awful
stories I hear out of Boston.”

In contrast to New York and Boston, Liz
Block, senior associate with Arthur M.
Gensler and Associates, suggests that Los
Angeles is booming. “We're swamped here
with tons of résumés,” she remarks, “and we

YokHa of Science;’Qu;eens, 1964, Harrison & Abramovitz

want people to relocate to our L.A. office.”
Block adds that “Gensler in New York has
been stable at 120 employees for eight
months but was a bit larger last year at this
time."—A.C.

In and Around the City

Beyer Blinder Belle have been chosen as
the architects to update and expand the New
York Hall of Science in Flushing Meadows
Corona Park. The period-piece futuristic
hall, designed by Harrison & Abramovitz
for the 1964 World’s Fair, is marked by blue
glass set in wavy walls of precast-concrete
panels. In addition to working up a master
plan, BBB is adding 28,000 square feet of
new space to the 65,000-square-foot
structure. . . . Swanke Hayden Connell is
restoring the Old Dutch Church in North
Tarrytown, New York, the church in
Washington Irving's “Legend of Sleepy
Hollow,” and it is now 300 years old.
Theodore Prudon is in charge of the
project for SHC. ... In the quit-before-you're-
fired department: Milstein Properties has
withdrawn the scheme from the Landmarks
Preservation Commission that it had
architects Charles Platt and Paul Byard
(with associate architects Emery Roth
& Sons) draw up for 250 Water Street. After
Milstein’s four previous designs (drawn by
various architects) were rejected by LPC,
the developer had hoped that Platt and
Byard’s stepped-back number — with a brick
and granite base, a masonry-panel middle,
and clear glass above — would make it
through. But two different presentations still
did not get the vote. Opposition from the
Seaport Community Coalition and
Community Board 1 focuses on the fact that
the building goes up to 12 stories (already
reduced from 15), or a height of 148 feet, in

a low-scale area. The community board
recommends a 90-foot height restriction in
the district. There also seems to be a strong
suspicion that clear glass will not make the
bulk appear as invisible as its proponents
may think. Meanwhile, Milstein is pondering
its next move, according to Paul Byard, who
says that “they like the project as it is. They
have no thought of changing or abandoning
it.” So perhaps they're waiting for Laurie
Beckelman to take over LPC before serving
up the scheme again. Beckelman, as head of
the Landmarks Conservancy, supported the
Platt Byard proposal when it was presented
to the LPC initially....In the learning-from-
other-developers department: Riverwalk’s

developer, Related Properties
Management, staffed with ex-city officials,
withdrew its scheme for a high-rise on the
East River from the city-approval process at
the beginning of March. The project,
designed by Davis Brody & Associates,
was taken back just when Community
Planning Board 6 was meeting to reject the
application due to the building’s size and
environmental impact. Word has it that the
scheme of 1,888 high-rise apartments, built
partially on decks along the East River
between 16th and 23rd streets, will take a
somewhat different shape before it is
resubmitted. Deputy Mayor Barbara Fife is
said to be working with developers and
architects on amore palatable version of the
project. Community groups hope to push
through a plan for the area that will make
the waterfront more accessible. Lew Davis

Lew Davis
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looks at it this way: “This complex has been
above and below the water for so many times
in the past eight years that withdrawing it
from the process, and taking a fresh look at
the park area and a redesign of the
residential units, may help it to resurface
once again.”... Perkins & Will is designing
the expansion to TWA's facilities at Kennedy
Airport — both Eero Saarinen’s Terminal
AandI. M. Pei’s Terminal B. Lest we think

it means a few nips and tucks on the
Saarinen masterpiece, James Stevenson of
the Chicago office of P&W explains that the
changes will not affect the architecture of
either of the two terminals; since the
expansion will be in the back, principally
behind the Saarinen building, it won’t be too
obvious. The additional space will contain
added check-in facilities and inspection
areas, along with anew flight wing with more
gates. It is primarily an “architecture of
connection between the two terminals,”
Stevenson says.

James Czajka

Beyond City Limits

The Croxton Collaborative has been
selected as the architect for the renovation
and restoration of the St. Paul City Hall and
Courthouse, designed by Holabird and
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Designs,
Decisions,
and
Dollars

Mack Scogin

Rootin 1932....Inthe year-of-the-nice-guy
department: After months of back-and-
forthing about who was going to replace
Rafael Moneo as chairman of the
architecture department at Harvard’s
Graduate School of Design, the choice is
Mack Scogin. Scogin was previously with
Heery & Heery in Atlanta but became
better known after he left to start his own
practice (Scogin, Elam & Bray) and began
to win P/A design awards. In spite of it all,
Scogin was definitely considered the
dark-horse candidate among a list of East
Coast practitioners and academics: Charles
Gwathmey, Rafael Vinoly, Adele Santos,
Jorge Silvetti, and Ken Frampton.
According to reports from Harvard, the
choice of Scogin, who was hired as an
adjunct professor at the GSD last fall, was a
surprise. “He is a really nice guy, but
everybody was stunned,” says one Harvard
insider, who asked not to be named. Said
another: “Scogin is a ‘normal architect”: he
doesn’t have a major, long-established
practice, nor is he known to be an
intellectual. In fact, he is very personal and
intuitive about his architecture and doesn'’t
try to explain it. So no one knows how that
will work at Harvard.” Gerald McCue, the
dean of the GSD, who appointed Scogin after
hearing recommendations from the search
committee, the faculty, and the students,
explains: “It’s a combination of attributes
that were important to us. We felt we would
like to have a design practitioner, although
we didn't rule out theorists. Scogin’s being
on the faculty last fall gave us the
opportunity to see his teaching. He is open
and receptive to ideas and makes a great
effort to understand students as individuals
and learns from people with strongly
different ideas from his own. He is not an
ideologue, though he has a position. Scogin
also had an unusual background, for he
started off working up the corporate ladder
and then left to establish his own office. So
he knows the characteristics of both kinds
of practice and is very concerned about the
future of architects in this country.”

Inside Media

The redesign of the three major
architectural magazines (Progressive
Architecture, Architectural Record, and
Architecture) has been the subject of much
comment among architects, but it's been
hard to tell which redesign is the all-out
favorite. P/A has been compared to a
Japanese magazine; Architectural Record
received a lot of criticism for its January
issue because ads were so interwoven with
text that the results resembled a catalogue;
and Architecture, it was said, looked like the
old Record. Basically the magazines seem to

CHICAGO ON THE RISE

Winly Gy,

Top left: Architecture
Bottom left: Architectural Record
Above: Progressive Architecture

share a sensibility for deeply saturated color
photos and for the alternation of large,
high-impact photos with small ones. White
space is venerated, resulting in type that is
compressed (P/A), loosely line-spaced
(Architecture), or pushed to the lower
portion of the page in pictorial articles
(Record). What does all this mean for the
1990s? We called on Peter Samton for an
opinion. “It seems as if all the magazines
went to the hairdresser and came out with
the same power hairdo,” he mused.

Meanwhile, Mildred Schmertz has
resignedas editor-in-chief of Architectural
Record, citing other projects in the works.
Since she was instrumental in the redesign,
sheleaves behind a considerable legacy. As
Oculus goes to press, Record has just named
Stephen Kliment as her successor.

Inside the Office

The Society of Architectural
Administrators has undertaken a survey
of salaries in New York City architectural
and interior design firms, for both
administration personnel and designers.
Fifty-one firms provided figures, including
small (1 to 10 employees), medium (11-50),
and large offices (over 50). A few of the
findings were released to Oculus:

An architect with zero to three years
experience averages $27,000 a year,
although some firms give those able-
bodied souls a clerk’s salary of only
$16,000 or $17,000. Large firms pay their
senior administrators (general manager,
business manager, vice president of
operations) a cut more than their senior
architectural staff, and in many instances
the salaries are on par with those of the
architectural partners.

In the computer-aided-design
department, managers can make up to
$68,000 in larger firms, while “technical
operators” average $34,000. The median
income for marketing directors in
medium-size firms is about $40,000, but

in large firms the marketing director
makes up to $100,000 a year.

The group has plenty more figures like
these. The survey can be purchased from
the Society of Architectural
Administrators for $100. Send a check to
Liz Block at the SAA, RO. Box 2987, New
York, N.Y. 10185. Members of the SAA
recetve the survey free with the $105
membership fee. The group meets
Sfrequently to discuss taxes, licensing, and
other matters of interest to this expanding
sector of the architectural community.

The Embattled Architect

While it seems that architects are liable for
almost anything that happens to a building
these days, there is some reassuring news.
The ruling on an asbestos liability case has
set a precedent for architects who used it
in buildings before it was known to be a
killer. As Edward Walker, a lawyer with
Walker Walker & Kapiloff, explained to
Oculus, his client, architect Eli Rabineau,
was sued by the Yonkers Board of Education
because he specified asbestos for the Walt
Whitman Junior High School in Yonkers
during the late 1950s. The action came when
the Board of Education was sued for a
wrongful death allegedly due to a student’s
exposure to the easily crumbled asbestos
between 1967 and 1970.

According to Walker, the court held that “the
architect’s duty to exercise reasonable care
inrendering his professional services ended
in 1959, with the completion of his
performance.” Since Rabineau could not
have known about the dangers of asbestos
and since specifying asbestos was quite
acceptable after 1959, a summary judgment
was granted in favor of the architect. This
is the first time in New York State, Walker
points out, that a court has decided that if
the architect followed the accepted
practices of the time in performing his
services, he is not liable for negligence when
and if the structure is later found to be
harmful.
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SPOTLIGHT

The Younger
Generation

CHAN AND VMIOHNEY
ARCHITECTS

Principals: Joan Chan and David Mohney
Office: 160 Fifth Avenue

Size of firm: Six, including principals
Specialty: Offices and residential

Background: Joan Chan graduated from
the Berkeley College of Environmental
Design in 1972 and received a master’s
degree in building design from Columbia in
1983. David Mohney graduated from Harvard
University in 1977 and from the Princeton
School of Architecture in1981. He has taught
at the now defunct Institute for Architecture
and Urban Studies and at Harvard’s
Graduate School of Design. Chan had begun
her own practice in 1982; in 1985 the two
joined forces professionally (having married
in 1984).

Past projects: Spy magazine’s first offices,
in the Puck Building, 1986; about 25
residential buildings; and an outdoor
restaurant pavilion in Seaside, Florida. A
book edited by Mohney and Keller Easterling
titled Seaside: New Architecture for a New
Town is being published by Princeton
Architectural Press and is due out in June.

Example of recent work: Spy magazine’s
new offices, in the Spy Building, 5 Union
Square West.

One of the clients, Kurt Andersen, a founding
editor of Spy (along with Graydon Carter)
who also writes architecture criticism for
Time, had known Mohney at Harvard. This
connection is reflected in the design of the
new offices, which, more than anything else,
convey a spirit of collegiality.

The architects, faced with a low budget
(about $400,000) and a lot of space (14,000
square feet), were nonetheless committed
to using “real” materials — not just
sheetrock and paint. To be sure, the
materials they chose include yesteryear’s
version of sheetrock — plywood veneer
panels (with mahogany batten), which they
used for most partition walls. Even the
conference room is covered in it. But the
feeling of “the real thing” still comes across,
bolstered significantly by the use of
Pennsylvania slate (at $3 a square foot) for
the battered walls edging the bank of offices
belonging to the founders (Andersen, Carter,
and the publisher, Tom Phillips).

Overtones of nature and the outdoors also
pop up here and there: a “Zen” garden has
been created in an empty office along
founders’ row. Here staff members can hold
informal meetings, although there is no
furniture in the room, only a gravel-trimmed
border on the floor. A series of timber portals
forming a pergola path leads from the
entry/reception area to the rear of the
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offices, where a fish tank marks its
termination. This processional axis, which
cuts past most of the magazine’s
departments in the dogleg plan, is the most
architectural element in the open loft space.

In planning the space, Mohney and Chan
placed the partners’ offices along the front
wall and set them apart from the rest, both
physically (they're the only fully enclosed
offices, with doors) and symbolically (the
sloping, stone-faced walls create a small
fortress). The offices of the editorial
department are along one side of the long
narrow space, behind the editors; the
business department offices are on the other
side, behind the publisher. The two sections
are separated by the elevator and reception
area. Toward the middle of the dogleg plan
are the fact-checking, word-processing, and
research departments, occupying clustered
cubicles, and the art department, occupying
a large, open space. The circulation path
ultimately terminates in the confererence
room.

The plan of Spy’s offices is not as striking
to visitors as the design “themes” or
materials, perhaps, but it addresses a
number of requirements of a hyperactive
magazine staff. For example, the writers are

David Mohney and Joan Chan

given the privacy they need to write and
conduct phone interviews while still
maintaining visual and physical contact with
their colleagues for last-minute
consultations. Because the plan is
completely open, it is easy to see who is
around and to have brief, on-the-run
conversations. And even those who have
enclosed offices must walk toward the back
of the space, past most of the magazine’s
departments, to get to the kitchen or the
restrooms. This encourages a lot of informal
interaction between the senior editorial staff
and the various departments, says Kurt
Andersen, as does the placement of the
conference room.

Design approach: Mohney and Chan look
for the particular circumstance — the site
and the client’s program — to determine the
unique quality in a design. “We are not rigid
in an ideological or formal sense,” says
Mohney. There is a “wild variety,” he says, in
the types of projects they are currently
working on, from a 125-foot-long yacht, to a
day-care facility, to an assembly and studio
building for arts and crafts at the Penland
School in North Carolina (designed in
assoclation with Stover Jenkins, a local
architect).

Photos: Michael Mo;"(m
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URBAN STORIES

by Suzanne Beilenson

Infiltrating
the West Side

Times Square Update

While legal tussles continue to keep the
Times Square Redevelopment Project
waiting in the wings, the Durst Organization
is staging its own renovation of eight
theatersin the 42nd Street area. Among the
uses planned for the remodeled theaters are
anight club, a cinema, and a rehearsal hall.
The Durst plan comes in the aftermath of
yet another lost lawsuit against the city over
the embattled TSRP. Douglas Durst, vice
president of the family firm, maintains that
the city’s project will never be approved.
Brian Kell, spokesman at the Urban
Development Corporation for the TSRP,
disagrees, asserting that they will be ready
to take title to their earmarked Times Square
properties later this year and will be
breaking ground sometime in 1991. As for
the Durst project, it remains to be seen
whether the firm’s efforts are intended
simply to benefit the 42nd Street area or to
hinder its long-standing foe, the TSRP.

Community Response to
Manhattan West

The Board of Estimate’s February approval
of the Manhattan West plan by Buck/Cane
Architects in association with Schuman
Lichtenstein Claman Efron aggravated fears
among community activists over the
project’s effect on population density,
environmental conditions, and traffic
congestion. Situated between West 61st and
West 64th streets and bounded on the east
by West End Avenue, Manhattan West will
contain 1,000 affordable dwelling units
housed in twin 38-story towers, a 23-story
building, and an 18-story building. The
project, developed by the Brodsky
Organization, will devote 33,000 square feet
to neighborhood-oriented retail space, and
more than 51,000 square feet to “parklike
public open space.”

30’s East — Renting to:

ARCHITECTS, ENGINEERS,
& DESIGNERS

2500 sq. ft. very attractive office
space, top floor. Presently
furished open plan layout.
Also renting individual work
stations, use of conference
rooms, reception & printing.

Call 212-686-4576

THEATRE

o

0

1

Durst Organization plan, 42nd Street, north side, between Seventh and Eighth Avenues

Opponents of the Manhattan West
development contend that many local
services are already overburdened in the
area and that the Brodsky project cannot
ameliorate the situation, despite its
amenities. The development boom in the
1980s vastly increased the area’s population,
and activists are especially concerned that
the recently completed North River Sewage
Treatment Facility cannot cope with even
the existing community’s needs.

Community objection to Manhattan West
also stems from the conviction that the
environmental price of the project is too
high. Catharine Cary, executive director of
People for Westpride, Inc., insists that “traffic
generated by a project of that size will
overburden West End Avenue” and that the
air quality will be adversely affected. Cary
does not believe that East Tower Drive, the
project’s new north/south private road, will
mitigate the traffic and subsequent air
conditions.

While the Brodsky Organization lists the
block-wide park between 63rd and 64th
streets as a major contribution to the Upper
West Side community, Manhattan West's
critics are skeptical. They claim that the
amount of open space is “woefully
insufficient” for the additional people who
will move there.

Most of the involved parties hope the
adjacent Trump City project will provide
openspace that will continue the Manhattan
West park all the way through to the Hudson
River waterfront. Nevertheless, this
arrangement does not wholly satisfy the
community groups. According to Bob
Kupferman, chairman of Community Board
7, East Tower Drive and another expected
north/south street in the Trump
development will segment the park, making
it a less than suitable access to the
waterfront, especially for children.
Kupferman adds that without a master plan
forall of the development in the area, “it is
impossible to program the full space.”

Community Board 7 and other local civic
groups have for some time called for such a
master plan to regulate the remaining
large-scale development on the Upper West
Side, which includes such projects as
Manhattan West, Trump City, and the Capital
Cities/ABC lot. However, the developers
believe that to some degree they have
envisioned the vicinity as a whole. Norman
Levine of the Trump organization stated,
“The Trump site has been planned in
consultation with the other two property
owners [Brodsky and Capital Cities/ABC].”
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Approved site plan, Manhattan West

While certification of Trump City has yet to
be granted, Levine believes it will occur by
the end of March 1990. By then, Trump City
will have missed the deadline for the Board
of Estimate review, and the reconstituted
City Council will conduct the approval
process later this year, after the Board of
Estimate has been dissolved.

Some community activists argue that Trump
City’s path has been paved by the textual
changes made to the Zoning Resolution
during Manhattan West'’s review. Cary of
Westpride contends that these amendments
will lessen environmental standards and
allow bigger buildings in future
development, most significantly Trump City.
Michele deMilly, Brodsky’s public relations
consultant, maintains that Manhattan West'’s
approval will not have any impact on Trump
City.

City officials may still find themselves in
court over the Manhattan West approval.
Westpride is considering suing the city for
reviewing Manhattan West separately from
other large-scale projects in the area. The
group believes it to be a violation of SEQRA,
the state law that governs the environmental
review of development.

This suit and others like it can temporarily
if not permanently block construction of the
approved plans. However, these actions will
not remedy what some community groups
feelto be the greatest obstacle in their path:
the City Planning Commission. Bob
Kupferman of Community Board 7
expressed his disappointment. “I would like
toseeaplanner and/or architect at the head
of an organization with the word ‘planning’
in it. I think the City Planning Commission
could have been called the City Legal
Commission. It’s not a matter of codes. It's
a matter of vision.”
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Behind “Building the
City We Need”

by Victoria Newhouse

A Committee
Member’s Account

Viewers of “Building the City We Need,” a
conference aired on public broadcasting at
the end of January, may have thought it was
primarily a panel discussion among city
officials gathered for this particular
occasion. However, the conference,
sponsored by the Municipal Art Society, had
alonger and more substantive history. It was
the brainchild of Richard A. Kahan, former
director of the Urban Development
Corporation. In the year preceding the
conference, Kahan had organized the
Committee for New York, in which he had
brought together 37 people of diverse
backgrounds —among them John Zuccotti,
Albert Butzel, Roberta Gratz, Gordon Davis,
Genevieve Brooks, and myself — to try to
figure out why the city’s deterioration seems
to be accelerating.

Throughout the year the subcommittees had
explored a number of issues: one, headed by
Stanton Eckstut, investigated the processes
involved in making city government work;
another, headed by Edward Costikyan,
examined the implications of the charter
revision. A highlight of Eckstut’s
subcommittee meetings proved to be
dramatically revealing talks presented by
nine guest speakers on different occasions.
Three major themes that were to be
repeated during the year were enunciated
by the first speaker, Keith Clarke, then
executive vice president of the Public
Development Corporation. He maintained
that the lack of long-term planning and the
absence of multiagency coordination, along
with the need for community empowerment,
were all central problems facing the new city
administration.

Clarke described PDC’s scrapping of a
quarter-of-a-million-dollar proposal for
housing that had taken two years to prepare
afterit discovered that another city agency
was putting a prison barge next to it.

Bronx Borough President Fernando Ferrer
addressed the total absence of school
planning in the new housing developments
located in his borough. Department of
Transportation Commissioner Ross Sandler
used his experience in dealing with the
Williamsburg Bridge breakdown to illustrate
the potential squandering of millions of
dollars — not to mention time — if the
conventional department procedures were
followed. Father Louis Gigante, president of
aBronx code-enforcement group, described
how he broke the gridlock of neighborhood
housing needs by overriding HUD guidelines.
Other speakers were equally trenchant.

The conference that took place on January
26 was conceived back in August, when the

Conference panelists with Tom Brokaw

committee was trying to decide how best to
use its findings to influence the next mayor’s
transition team. Since the committee
wanted to reach a broad public as well, it
proposed a conference as a way to attract
the proper amount of media coverage.

The conference would be divided into two
parts: some of the original guest speakers
would talk,and a panel would be assembled
that would address hypothetical case

studies for problematic urbanissues. Kahan
chose the panel, again a diversified group.

It was agreed that a high-profile moderator
was needed in order to attract several
hundred community and civic leaders and
media representatives. NBC’s Tom Brokaw
seemed to be an appropriate choice, since
the conference was to be televised.

It clarified the startling
escalation of poverty,
crime, andracial tensions
in the city without paying
much attention to the
reforms in government
process that could help
alleviate these problems.

Four case studies were prepared, with the
titles “Neighborhood Drug Treatment
Centers,” “Primary Health Care for the Poor,”
“Defining Priorities: Economic Health,
Resource Recovery, and Quality of Life in
Neighborhoods,” and “Creating Suitable
Subsidized Housing.” For example, the first
test case, which would have been followed
by two dozen additional questions based on
hypothetical roles for the panelists, was as
follows:

The Mayor’s office has announced a
Sair-share plan for drug rehabilitation
clinics. It will build 15 new drug
rehabzilitation centers, to be sited largely
onthe basis of the availability of sites and
accessibility for local drug users. These
criteria will result tn a disproportionate
number of these centers being placed in
poor netghborhoods.

One proposed facility is to be built on a
vacant lot in an economically depressed
section of the Bronx, one block from the
local elementary school. It will treat
outpatients of all ages, including
homeless addicts, drug users with AIDS,
and addzicts currently in the criminal-
Justice system. The community, which was
not tnvolved in the selection of the site,
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objects to the treatment center. The Board
of Education opposed the plan on the
grounds that it is too close to the school.
Local elected officials are against it
because they fear it will hinder the
community’s struggle to improve its
reputation. A community board hearing
is about to be held on this issue.

You are the Mayor. Do these siting criteria
discriminate against poor neighborhoods
because of their high concentrations of
vacant sites and resident drug addicts?
As a community leader, if you were given
the authority to select the site for your
community’s drug rehab center, what
criteria would you apply in selecting its
location?

The case studies were sent to Brokaw, who
decided to scrap them in favor of a
straightforward panel discussion. Brokaw is
a master at this, and he stimulated
exchanges that were informed, thought-
provoking, and at times witty. They focused
almost exclusively on major socioeconomic
issues. Since the panel discussion was
preceded by Felix Rohatyn'’s disturbing
picture of New York City’s finances and four
additional presentations that also addressed
economic, social, and demographic trends,
the conference remained grounded in the
presentation of the problems. It clarified the
startling escalation of poverty, crime, and
racial tensions in the city without paying
much attention to the reforms in
government process that could help
alleviate these problems.

As an interesting parallel, Ken Auletta had
discussed the media’s preoccupation with
sensationalism rather than with “real
problems.” Did the Committee for New York
fallinto a similar trap, choosing a moderator
according to his ability to attract attention,
rather than one who would have been more
comfortable with the case-studies format?
Was the format itself (like Brokaw, chosen
for its media appeal) the best means by
which to disseminate the committee’s
findings?

Kahanmade a forceful concluding statement
about the need for long-term planning,
interagency coordination, and community
empowerment. Hopefully, the committee’s
newly formed task forces will make the
essential link between these processes and
the problems to which they can be applied.

Mrs. Newhouse is the publisher of the
Architectural History Foundation.
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Firm: Berke & McWhorter
Architects

Formerly Deborah Berke Architect (unttl
1989)

Firm life: 1982 to present

Principals: Deborah Berke, Carey
McWhorter

Number of architects: Currently four,
including partners

Projects in construction: Four

Projects on the boards: Six

Oculus: Your firm has become known for
houses. Is that building type still of
interest?

Deborah Berke: We do mostly residential
design, but we have designed other buildings
— for example, the Modica Market at
Seaside, Florida, along with fifteen houses
we have completed there. The Seaside
houses are generic, becoming part of an
ensemble of houses along a street. The
houses embody about five main ideas tried
out in fifteen different ways. When the site,
situation, and client require it, though, I do
go in for “big idea” houses. These are the
one-off houses or villas that are more special
in terms of their siting and their cultural role.

We have also done sixteen houses for
modular construction that are copyrighted
and were designed for a factory in
Pennsylvania. When the market is better, we
expect them to resume production.

Oculus: Do you have any difficulty in
going from houses to larger-scale work?
Is it hard to get those jobs?

DB: We are moving into small-scale retail
projects. We are also doing some planning,
such as the master plan for a community for
the elderly on Long Island.

Oculus: Have you had any problems in
getting work because you are awoman?
DB: I've always felt that being a woman
helped me. Certainly in teaching [at the

Institute for Architecture and Urban Studies,

the University of Maryland, RISD, the
University of Miami, and Yale] I felt it helped.
But right now — for the first time — I must
admit I feel as if I have been experiencing
sexism. Being a woman makes it harder to
make that jump to institutional projects. I
don't endorse the mythical-hero

architecture stuff, but right now I'm
wondering if being a woman is so great. It
seems ['ve built a lot of buildings and gotten
some good press. Given that, where is the
next project? I don’t know whether men feel
this way, too — maybe they do.

Oculus: First you had an office with
Walter Chatham; then you were the sole
proprietor of an architectural firm from
1982 until six months ago, when you
took on a partner — a male. Why?

DB: He had been working with me for several
years. And he passed the exam. Between the
heavy work load and my teaching at Yale, I
relied on him quite a bit and felt it only fair
after a while that his efforts be publicly
acknowledged.

Oculus: What pressures did you
experience as as asingle practitioner?
DB: Time and exhaustion. If you manage the
office well, then you don’t have the time to
put as much care and effort into design.
That’s why it’s good to have a partner.

Oculus: Do you have a marketing
person?
DB:1do that myself, and it takes up time.

Oculus: Have you gone into joint
ventures?

DB: A couple of times I've worked with Carl
Meinhardt at Battery Park City as part of
the Women'’s Business Enterprise program.
We were associate architects to Meinhardt
on the North Cove Yacht Harbor. We also
worked with him on other projects that
weren't built.

Oculus: You are interested in
institutional buildings. What about
high-rises?

DB: ['ve never wanted to do a high-rise.
Basically, I don't think an architect gets to
do more than put a skin on a zoned building
mass. I'm not that interested in skin alone.

Oculus: You graduated from RISD in
1977, then went to the AA in London and
finally got your Master of Urban
Planning and Urban Design at CUNY.
What changes have you noticed in the
schools since then?

DB: Almost half of Yale’s architecture
students are women. This is certainly a lot
more women than when I was at school.

Firm: Bonnie Roche Associate
Architects

Ms. Roche recently joined the
Development Department of Olympia &
York Companies (US.A.)

Firm life: 1983-1989

Number of architects in firm: Six on
average; worked closely with Lawrence
Kenny

Completed projects: Twenty-five

Oculus: Did you specialize in any
building type?

Bonnie Roche: [ worked primarily on
theater- and arts-related projects, such as
the renovations of the Vivian Beaumont and
Mitzi Newhouse theaters at Lincoln Center,
the Yale University Art Gallery museum shop
— which has just been completed — and
several art galleries in New York. I also did
projects for the Central Park Conservancy,
such as the redesign for the 72nd Street
bandshell, in collaboration with Elyn
Zimmerman. My residential work included
apartments for John Loring and Paloma
Picasso.

Oculus: How did you attract such a
range of projects?

BR: I was involved in theater and dance
before architecture, and I found I was able
to cultivate these clients from a genuine
interest in and knowledge of their needs.

Oculus: You were first a dance major at
Skidmore, then you studied
architecture at the AA and Yale, and got
your Master’s at MIT in 1979. So why
did you change from practicing
architecture to working for a
developer?

BR: The projects for the arts-related work
in my office were extremely complicated
because of the economic foundations of arts
projects and their financial susceptibility to
public acceptance. My going to Olympia and
York meant I would be helping to produce
the project — in a sense I would be one of
several people at O&Y who work as “the
client” for architects. The kinds of
experiences [ had in my own practice, with
clients who have unique needs in getting
their projects realized, parallel in an abstract




APRIL 1990

<

Suanne Bassett

Frangoise Bollack Architects

Perspective of court, Lesbian and Gay Community Services Center, New York,

A REPORT

way the situation with O&Y—but at amuch
smaller scale.

Oculus: What do you do now at O&Y?
BR: Under the direction of Meyer S. Frucher,
the executive vice-president of
development, I work with a group of people
on the continual upgrading of O&Y’s
properties in New York, plus the new Yerba
Buena project in San Francisco.

Oculus: Why didn’t you decide to joina
large corporate architecture firm if you
wanted to leave the small practice? You
know them well — after all, you had
worked for SOM before going on your
own.

BR: Because I was interested in being on
the other side of the fence —that is, being
on the side that makes the project happen.
0&Y also has a breadth of work and a
reputation for quality and integrity that
make it special.

Firm: Francoise Bollack
Architects

Firm life: 1981 to present

Principal: Frangotse Bollack

Number of architects: Currently three,
including the principal, but recently as
many as eight

Projects in construction: Three
Projects on the boards: Six

Oculus: Does your firm specialize in a
particular building type?

Francoise Bollack: No, absolutely not.
Various types of work produce more
commissions in each of those areas. It would
be extremely boring and in the end
impoverishing to always do the same thing,
particularly in terms of intellectual
development and design creativity.

Two years ago [ realized we were heading
for a recession and decided to do more
public work. So we have three projects with
public agencies on the boards. Now this is
something I pursue quite consciously. The
variety and range are important, because
with small projects that have low budgets
one learns what can be done on the larger
projects. They feed off each other
intellectually and economically. And you

meet more people with different ideas about
what is necessary, and what it takes to make
wonderful environments.

The three public projects are for one client
— the New York State Facility Development
Corporation. We are designing group
residences with homelike settings for the
mentally impaired. It is interesting to try to
fit these kinds of buildings into the city.

Oculus: Do you have a marketing
person?

FB: No. A small firm is defined by the people
in it. When you approach potential clients,
they talk to you about what they have to
build and relate to you as a person. It would
be hard for somebody else to speak for me;
it’s much more direct for me to do it myself.

Oculus: Is it an advantage or a
disadvantage to be female in this
business?

FB: It is an advantage as far as [ am
concerned. I formed a single proprietorship
because at the time I decided to go on my
own it seemed the most logical thing to do.
But Ibacked into something that now seems
beneficial. The potential client has to talk to
me.

Oculus: It sounds as if you have been
able to turn the corner and go from
small (and residential) projects to
larger, institutional ones.

FB: Nobody is going to come to me for a
very large building. It is very hard to do one.
Inasmall office the people really collaborate
in the most direct way. We tend to do
nonrepeatable projects.

Oculus: You had worked at the offices
of I. M. Pei, Mitchell/Giurgola, and then
Ulrich Franzen before deciding to go on
your own. Why did you make that
decision?

FB: My decision was circumstantial; a
freelance client wanted to do a house. I
decided thatif [ didn’t doit then,Iwouldn't

ever do it. And I realized I wasn't that kind

of big-office animal.

Oculus: Many people say that women
architects are still invisible.

FB: That’s true. When there is innovation or
something worth talking about, it seems the
general direction is to attribute the design

to the nearest logical male. The situation is
complex and relates to the notion of a “star”
system — as Denise Scott Brown calls it.
The image of the star in the architecture
culture seems to call for the lone manin the
wilderness, where everyone is against him.
It’sabehavioral type people are not willing
to apply to women. It has to do not with the
quality of the work but with intellectual
“public relations.” Women in this profession
haven't fully developed this image or
behavior pattern, or if they have they appear
eccentric.

Oculus: Would you say there are any
really strong prevailing role models for
women now? You studied architecture
in France, and your father and your
sister are architects, so you had an
unusual background.

FB: Itis not a matter of finding a role model.
One has to have backbone to be oneself —
that is the key.

Oculus: What direction would you like
your firm to take?

FB: We could grow, but only to fifteen
architects. That is the maximum that one
person can oversee. Itis very advantageous
to be a small-